                                                                                                                       D R A F T 

Minutes of the GDAA Meeting, April 7, 2009
Attendees: Meryl Brod, Dean Calarco, Sarah Goodwin (GSA), Debra Holcomb, Joe Lisella, Nancy Newman, Ann Nguyen, Gail Schechter, Alexandra Schnoes (post-doc fellow and soon to be graduate), David Shewmake and Art Strosberg  
The meeting was called to order at 6:05 PM by President Art Strosberg.   
A motion to approve the minutes was made, seconded and were approved.  

Membership and Finance Reports: Nancy Newman indicated that, to date, the GDAA has 12 Lifetime Memberships and 152 Annual Memberships in FY 08 – 09; with a total of $52,000 in the bank accounts.  

Alumni Regent’s Report:  David Shewmake reported on this year’s UC Day in Sacramento  in which approximately 60 Sacramento County-based UCSF alums attended a 2.5 hour alumni reception in conjunction with UC Day. The following day the delegates met with legislators and attended a luncheon with an estimated crowd of 300.  UC President Mark Yudof was the guest speaker and David served as Master of Ceremonies.  David met with the governor’s rep during UC Day and was told that “…UC was still a good bargain.” 

Highlights from last UC Regents meeting: 

· UC Davis now has a School of Nursing

· New UC CFO, Peter Taylor 

· Press Releases and “Dan Dowley” 

During David’s term as UC Regent, it has become evident to him that UC’ IT situation needs to be reworked; and he has brought forth an initiative re this matter. 

GSA Report:  Sarah informed that GSA has representation on the Chancellor’s Search Committee.  Also, the Mission Bay shuttle has stopped.  Something about a recreation field at mission bay that has been pushed back and has not been renamed yet??
Support community events: Women in Life Sciences re-established sponsored by GSA

Also mention of Research in Progress Sciences and weekly seminars. 

The mentor faculty award will be awarded at the May 15 graduation ceremony at Mission Bay.  

The GSA is sponsoring students to go to China.  

Board elections in two months; John Fecondo is stepping down as President. 
Alexander Schnoes – Bio Physics Program; currently a post doc “Internship for Career Exploration” – Explore off campus internship possibilities with the purpose to find sources of funding; when can students go; when can they do this; help them figure out their next step. 
[Art, there was mention of Bruce Alberts and his work with scientists to work with legislation in policy role…..do you have any notes on this?]
Alana Lerner reported that the Career and Research Days are set to go with the main speaker being Marcus Levine VP of Genentech.  The Mentoring Night dinner scheduled for Feb 19th has been planned and has sufficient alumni.

[Art:Dean Calarco spoke of the Arch’s Foundation and 30% decrease in revenue; over the last four years there has been 13% decrease in funding donations.  The end result is that programs must take on fewer students.  Dean also talked about cost of living and stipends at UC and other universities…I note figures of “between $13 - $14K: and “$2,700 last two years in San Francisco” and “the UC Regents will vote in May to possibly increase by 10% n student fees”  and “Mike Bishop’s funding is not carried through”  and “$500,000 agreed upon for next year”   Art….can you fill in the blanks here for the build up in which the 
Fellowships and the GDAA Challenge Appeal was then introduced? 
Discussion re establishing up some graduate alumni sponsored fellowships to help graduate division students, which will eventually grow to $200,000.  The Challenge Appear will bring forth additional funding.  The GDAA could match up to $25,000 and will hope that it will bring forth more than that. 

Joe L. – Annual Giving is the most effective tool in the match challenge.  UC needs $50,000 to set up an endowment account.  It needs to be created from scratch.  Use it only for students and post doc support.  This will raise the visibility of the issue.  Directors and PIs can not attract the researchers they need.  

Someone mentioned that Harvard is pleading poverty. 

Recognition of the GDAA as the _________ organization of these fellowships via web page; newsletter; any other sources to receive recognition
Mention of Dan Keller’s questions and the answers he received.  

Feed back to the GDAA as to who held these fellowships.  The Dental Alumni Association contributes to the Dean’s fund.
Vote was taken and GDAA passed support for Graduate Division Fellowship.   Those who voted in favor: Art, Dan, Meghan, Meryl, Alexandra, Gail, Ann, David.

Outreach Initiative – Joe L. – UCSF Alumni Linked In Site = 400 members and 505 from GD. 
Alexandra – an avenue to network to assist in getting a job ????

PSA Mentor Night for Post Doc Fellows; look at a date in September. 

Debra Holcomb – Restricted funds of $100,000 for technology = email forward surveys, roll out sooner while they are still students.  

Strategic vision to find ways for all five schools to network together. 

Operation Medical Library Project, which the AAUCSF is sponsoring. 
The next meeting is Tuesday, July 14, 2009 at the Faculty Alumni House. 

Dean’s Report:  Dean Calarco indicated that fortunately <10% of UCs support comes from the State, but some Graduate Fellowships do come from State funds. Chancellor Bishop is unwilling to commit funding which is putting a hardship on Graduate admission.  In the past the Chancellor regularly committed $500k – 1M.  Along with Chris, the Dean is working on a grant to support minority graduate students (there has been a 13% decrease in NIH funds).

Assistant Dean’s Report:  Chris DesJarlais indicated that we are currently in a “sunshine period” with the UAW and its unionization of the postdoctoral fellows.  She briefly mentioned that in general their major document (to be issued shortly) follows the UC policy for the Postdocs.  The UAW does have specific statements that it would like to see added about vacations, layoffs and grievance procedures, child care, legal advice, etc.  UCOP is assembling teams of Postdocs to be involved in extensive negotiations to begin February 5th and occurring 2 full days every other week, alternating between Northern and Southern CA.  Postdocs will clearly cost labs more.

PSA Report:  Alexandra Ioanoveich indicated that the PSA has selected its Mentoring Awardee.  She also indicated that on Friday the PSA will have a retreat to discuss goals.  The virtues of having a second Mentoring Dinner Night that would combine Graduate Students and Postdocs was discussed and it was concluded that it would be best to have a Mentoring Dinner Night solely for Postdocs.  This event will be occur in September.  Alana indicated that the GSA is willing to supply its list of Alumni and we also concluded that it would be useful to approach Gail Schechter to obtain the names of additional alumni who she has been involved with.

Alumni Services:  Debra Holcomb informed us that there is currently no update regarding alumni representation on the Foundation Board.  She indicated that benefits will definitely be made more transparent and briefly mentioned some of these, e.g. free email, access, access to UC libraries, fitness center discounts, links to job listings, etc.
New Business: Discussion of the special gift to UCSF in honor of Jenta Shen and to be used for UCSF Graduate students.  While a number of ideas were mentioned, Jenta indicated that he felt the money should be used for GD students in a more general manner at this time and that it would be really nice to enhance the welcoming GD student orientation/event party and the commencement exercises.  It is likely that 50% of the gift will be used during 2009 and the remainder in 2010. 
Old Business: (1.) Nancy reported that we now have 1250 email addresses that are clearly up-to-date; although we have a total of some 4300 graduates and some information on the remaining 3050 (i.e. beyond the 1250), information on that group is questionable.  Jenta raised the desirability of having a Directory of Graduate Division Alumni.  Debra indicated that the Harris organization (that retrieved the 1250 emails) could readily put together such a Directory, but the costs of doing so are in question.  (Perhaps we can look into this a little further and continue discussion at our next meeting.)
(2.) Art discussed contacting graduate student officers who had been provided hoods and complimentary memberships but who had not joined the GDAA.  Ann, Jenta and Chris volunteered to contact these individuals and each received individual profiles.  Art will contact the remainder and try to influence them to join the GDAA as well as learn of any opposition to joining.   Art will write a script that each of the people contacting may use via email and/or phone.  Nancy will forward the latest alumni benefits review brochure for reference during the calls. 
The next meeting date will be Tuesday, April 7th.
The meeting was adjourned at 8:15 PM.
Minutes submitted by Art Strosberg and Nancy Newman 

